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As Reported by House Committee On:
Local Government

Title:  An act relating to clarifying the county treasurer's administration of payments and costs 
related to delinquent properties.

Brief Description:  Clarifying the county treasurer's administration of payments and costs 
related to delinquent properties.

Sponsors:  Representatives Volz, Stonier, McCaslin, Taylor, Shea, Koster and Holy.

Brief History:
Committee Activity:

Local Government:  2/14/17, 2/15/17 [DP].

Brief Summary of Bill

�

�

Clarifies the treasurer's duties for collecting and accepting payment for taxes.

Clarifies and limits the definition of "tax foreclosure avoidance costs" to those 
direct costs associated with (rather than those costs that can be identified 
with) the administration of properties subject to and prior to foreclosure.

HOUSE COMMITTEE ON LOCAL GOVERNMENT

Majority Report:  Do pass.  Signed by 7 members:  Representatives Appleton, Chair; 
McBride, Vice Chair; Griffey, Ranking Minority Member; Pike, Assistant Ranking Minority 
Member; Gregerson, Peterson and Taylor.

Staff:  Yvonne Walker (786-7841).

Background:  

County Treasurers.
A county treasurer (treasurer) is the custodian of county money and the administrator of the 
county's financial transactions.  The treasurer may also serve as the ex officio treasurer for a 
special purpose district (district), for example, a flood control district, irrigation district, or 
public utility district, and may provide financial services to districts and other units of local 
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government.  Treasurers have many duties enumerated in statute, which include receiving 
and disbursing money, issuing receipts for money received, and maintaining financial records 
reflecting receipts and disbursements. 

All taxes due on real and personal property are due and payable to the treasurer.  To avoid 
interest and penalties, at least half of the amount due must be paid by April 30 and the 
balance is due by October 31.  If the tax is less than $50 it must be paid in full by April 30.  
Delinquent tax payments are subject to interest and penalties.  

Prior to filing a certificate of delinquency, treasurers are authorized to assess and collect tax 
foreclosure avoidance costs against real property for costs that can be identified specifically 
with the administration of properties subject to and prior to foreclosure.  Tax foreclosure 
avoidance costs include:  (1) compensation of employees for the time devoted and identified 
specifically to administering the avoidance of property foreclosure; and (2) the cost of 
materials, services, or equipment acquired, consumed, or expended specifically for the 
purpose of administering tax foreclosure avoidance prior to the filing of a certificate of 
delinquency.

All collections of interest on delinquent taxes must be credited to the county's current 
expense fund.  Any amounts collected from the cost of foreclosure and sale of real property 
and the costs of distraint and sale of personal property, for delinquent taxes, must be credited 
to the treasurer's operation and maintenance fund and used as a revolving fund.  This 
revolving fund defrays the cost of further foreclosure, distraint, and sale of real and personal 
property for delinquent taxes without regard to budget limitations.

Treasurers may use electronic bill presentment and payment (electronic billing) to collect 
partial payment of current and delinquent taxes, including interest and penalties.  This 
process may be utilized as an option by the taxpayer, but the treasurer may not require its use.

–––––––––––––––––––––––––––––––––

Summary of Bill:  

The treasurer's duties for collecting and accepting payment for taxes are clarified.

The definition of "tax foreclosure avoidance costs" is clarified and limited to those direct 
costs associated with (rather than those costs that can be identified with) the administration of 
properties subject to and prior to foreclosure.  Proceeds from the direct cost of foreclosure 
and sale of real property, and the direct fees and costs of distraint and sale of personal 
property, used by the treasurer as a revolving fund, are not subject to indirect costs of other 
charges.
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Appropriation:  None.

Fiscal Note:  Available.
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Effective Date:  The bill takes effect 90 days after adjournment of the session in which the 
bill is passed.

Staff Summary of Public Testimony:  

(In support) The language of the bill may sound complex, but the bill itself is 
straightforward.  The bill just clarifies a few points in law.  First, it puts the ability to accept
partial payments into its own section of law.  The bill does not make it mandatory, but rather 
maintains that it is an elective decision as to whether a treasurer wants to accept partial 
payment of taxes.  The second change in this bill clarifies an accounting term.  The term 
"specifically identifiable" does not exist in the accounting world, so this bill helps to clarify 
that the term "tax foreclosure avoidance costs" solely includes direct costs.  This bill helps 
people keep current with their taxes and helps them stay in their homes.

(Opposed) None. 

Persons Testifying:  Representative Volz, prime sponsor.

Persons Signed In To Testify But Not Testifying:  None.
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